 STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

March 19, 2019

A meeting of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at 1:00 p.m. on Tuesday, March 19, 2019, at Evergreen Conference Center, Stone Mountain Park, and Stone Mountain, Georgia.
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS PRESENT
Carolyn Meadows, Chairman

Ray S. Smith, III, Vice Chairman
Roy Roberts
Joan Thomas
Dick Childers
Scott Johnson
Gregory Levett, Sr
Jeff Cown, Director of State Parks & Historic Sites

ASSOCIATION MEMBERS ABSENT
Perry Tindol
OTHERS PRESENT

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.

Becky Kelley

Bob Cowhig, Director of Planning and Development

Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance/Administration
Chief Chuck Kelley, Director of Public Safety
Michael Dombrowski, VP/General Manager, Silver Dollar City/Stone Mountain Park
Debbie Blihovde, Human Resources/Risk Manager
Duane Studdard, Manager
Meredith Lipson, Mauldin & Jenkins

Connie Rifkind, SMMA Finance
Felicia Cook, SMMA Administration
Lynn Jenkins, SMMA Finance
Sherica Freeman, Public

CALL TO ORDER


Ms. Meadows, Chairman, called the meeting to order and stated that a quorum was present. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A motion was made by Mr. Johnson, seconded by Mr. Smith, and unanimously approved to waive the reading of the minutes from the previous Board meeting on January 15, 2019 and to adopt the minutes as printed.  A draft copy of the minutes was sent to each Board Member prior to the meeting. 
PUBLIC COMMENT
Sherica Freeman addressed the Board. She told the Board she was a teacher at Stone Mountain High School. She said she was a lover of history, a mother, a business owner and a resident of Stone Mountain. She is also a patron of the Park. Ms. Freeman said about 10 years ago she and her husband started regularly visiting the Park. They love the Park. 

After the tragedy in Charlottesville, Ms. Freeman said she organized a “Unity in the Community” in the city of Decatur. Hundreds of people came, and they talked about embracing each other and embracing diversity. They also talked about not allowing confederate statues to be something that pulls people apart. 

She said she contacted Stone Mountain Memorial Association after Charlottesville to ask how they were handling the Neo Nazis and Klan who were using the Park to gather. She said she was very proud of SMMA because they took a stand and said this is not the place for that. 
Ms. Freeman does not want Stone Mountain to change. It is a beautiful place for families to enjoy. She does not think we should get rid of history. She proposed a” Liberty Trail”. The confederate statues could be on a trail where people and children could learn about the history. She stated she was asking the Board to consider taking a more progressive vision for the Park and project a positive inclusive image of the Park. She also said she would like to see an international children’s playground.  She thanked the Board for their time.
Chairman Meadows thanked Ms. Freeman for taking time off work to come and speak to the Board. She asked Ms. Freeman if she could write down her ideas and give them to Mr. Stephens, the CEO.
 
SILVER DOLLAR CITY/STONE MOUNTAIN PARK REPORT

Mr. Dombrowski informed the Board that Chief Kelley’s team did a class on crisis response for his management team. They did an excellent job and they learned a great deal.

He updated the Board on the upcoming Spring Break events. There is a new 4D movie titled “No time for Nuts”. There will be an Olate Dog Show. There is a new Megabugs Exhibit in place of the Dinosaur Exhibit. The kids really enjoy the giant bugs. It has been well received. The Megabugs Exhibit is being booked for field trips.

There is a new Rockin’ Land and Lake Tour with a double decker bus and pontoon boats on the water. The first tour started last week, and it has also been very well received. The laser show will be nightly from March 30th until April 6th.

This year, Easter falls on April 21st. There will be a sunrise service on top of the mountain on Easter.  Montel Jordan will be giving the message this year. 
FINANCE REPORT – YEAR TO DATE


Ms. Zimmerman reported that year-to-date revenues through February 28, 2019 were $1,758,297 compared to a budgeted amount of $1,751,300. Total operating expenses year to date were $997,344, compared to the budgeted amount of $1,179,226. The net operating profit before depreciation was $788,625 compared to a budgeted amount of $592,074. The year to date deficiency of revenue over expenses was $53,736 compared to a budgeted loss of $287,590.

The statement of cash flows reflects net cash provided by operating activities of $760,172 year to date.  The net increase in cash year to date was $727,263.  The cash and investment balance at the end of the period was $14,542,276.

There are three capital projects. The first is the replacement of the top of the mountain HVAC with an estimated cost of $250,000. Expenditures to date are $2,250 with an estimated remaining cost of $247,750. The second capital project is the replacement of the top of the mountain doors with an estimated cost of $150,000.  Expenditures to date are $0 with an estimated remaining cost of $150,000. The third capital project are protective Barriers with an estimated cost of $224,000.00. Expenditures to date are $$4,200.00 with an estimated remaining cost of $219,800.

PRESENTATION OF 2018 AUDIT REPORT
Ms. Meredith Lipson, Partner and CPA with Mauldin & Jenkins, presented the 2018 audit. Ms. Lipson distributed copies of the annual audit report for the year ended December 31, 2018.  The Auditor’s Discussion & Analysis (AD&D) Financial & Compliance Audit Summary document was also distributed.  The AD&D is a written communication that discusses the standards followed by auditors along with required communications under Government Auditing Standards.  This document also has information about Mauldin & Jenkins and the engagement team.

The audited financial statements were discussed in detail in the Finance Committee meeting. Ms. Lipson proceeded to highlight the results of the annual audit.  SMMA received an unmodified or “clean” opinion.  The financial statements are the responsibility of management.  The auditor’s responsibility is to express an opinion on the financial statements based on the audit procedures. There were no audit adjustments.


The Statement of Net Position shows total assets of $76.1 million and net position or equity of $75.5 million. There are no long-term liabilities and the Association has no debt.  

The Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Position (Income Statement) shows operating revenues of $10.8 million and operating expenses of $7.4 million. SMMA had operating income before depreciation of $3.4 million. Depreciation expense is $5.2 million and the operating loss for 2018 is $1.7 million
The Statements of Cash Flows indicates a positive cash flow for the year.  Net cash provided by operating activities was $3.7 million.  

Ms. Lipson thanked Bill Stephens, Edna Zimmerman, and the Finance staff.  
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY

Chief Kelley informed the Board about the Department of Public Safety’s monthly activity report for February. A man was caught spray-painting the mountain. The writing was about 10 feet by 20 feet.  One of the officers caught him and he was arrested on a felony. The gentleman will probably have to make restitution. 

He also told the Board that warnings for speeding have dramatically increased. This happens every year in the Spring. Traffic stops are also up from 140 year to date in 2018 to 253 year to date in 2019. There was an increase in emergency medical calls, mainly because of Snow Mountain. 

The Department of Public Safety is having their annual supervisors retreat this Friday. The supervisors meet to discuss all the events happening in the year and develop a plan. They also go over all the policies and procedures. 

NEW BUSINES


None
OLD BUSINESS

None
ADJOURNMENT 

There being no other business, the meeting was adjourned at 1:30 p.m.








___________________________









Carolyn Meadows, Chairman
Submitted by Debbie Blihovde
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